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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 27, 2006
 BRISBANE CITY HALL, CONFERENCE ROOM, 50 PARK LANE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute.

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING


ONE QUARRY ROAD - PROPOSED RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT


A.
Discuss and consider certifying the Final Environmental Impact Report (FEIR) and direct staff to bring back a resolution and findings to support that decision at the next City Council meeting

Mayor Bologoff noted that the public hearing on this matter had been closed, and the matter before the Council was certification of the Final Environmental Impact Report (FEIR).

CM Conway made a motion to cancel the meeting and reschedule it when power was on.  The motion died for lack of a second.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to certify the FEIR and direct staff to bring back a resolution with findings. 

CM Barnes said he had questions about traffic.  He reported receiving a communication from a citizen who recommended studying the traffic impacts with and without expected mitigations that have not yet been built.  He asked if the EIR would address this issue.

Judith Malamut, LSA, responded that the EIR evaluated existing conditions for traffic, as well as projected future conditions under a cumulative analysis.  CM Barnes expressed concern about impacts if mitigation measures are not constructed.  Ms. Malamut clarified that the improvements included in the EIR analysis have been funded.

CM Barnes said there have been concerns that some wildlife species mentioned in the EIR no longer exist on San Bruno Mountain, raising questions about the adequacy of the environmental analysis.  Ms. Malamut noted the EIR contains a table that identifies a full range of species and indicates their past and present occurrence on San Bruno Mountain.

CM Conway noted the EIR concluded the botanical garden alternative would not be consistent with ongoing quarry operations or project objectives, and would not require annexation or City services, so that kind of development would be up to the County.  The EIR indicates the County has no funding to develop a botanical garden at the site; in addition, only plants native to San Bruno Mountain could be grown there.  CM Conway questioned why this alternative was considered not feasible.

Ms. Malamut said CEQA requires identification and evaluation of a range of feasible alternatives that meet most of the project goals.  She explained that the EIR considered a wide range of alternatives, but only those that met project goals were further evaluated.  She added that the feasible alternatives were selected in collaboration with the EIR consultants, LSA, and City staff.

CM Conway observed that the EIR should have looked at alternatives other than an industrial park or a residential development.  Community Development Director Prince explained that only developments that use City services would warrant annexation.  CM Conway asked about the possibility of having the property owners dedicate the land as open space.  Ms. Malamut stated that the County has no plans or funding to develop a park at the site, so that was not considered a feasible alternative.

CM Conway commented that the idea of taking water from mountain springs and channeling them to create a wetlands had not been studied.  Mr. Prince said that possibility was not entertained in the EIR, because it was not part of the project, but it came up later in the Planning Commission’s review of the project.  

Mr. Prince advised that the state currently owns the land, and their consent and permission would need to be obtained before grading.  He said City staff and consultants looked at the site and determined a wetlands project might be feasible.  He expressed support for including this feature if the state consents.

CM Conway said the EIR indicates there is one portion of the quarry pit that receives no sunshine.  Mr. Prince stated that a solar analysis showed that residential solar power systems would be less effective in the western part of the quarry floor.

CM Conway expressed concern about health hazards from mold and other possible consequences from the lack of sun.

CM Barnes noted some citizens raised concerns that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service had not responded with comments on the EIR.  He said the last contact in the record was a letter from Thomas Reid Associates in August, 2005.  Mr. Prince stated that input from U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is not technically part of the EIR environmental review.  He said the City has attempted outreach, leaving two messages at the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service office, but there has been no response.  Mr. Prince observed that the two major changes in the EIR since its original version were switching the two access road and wetlands restoration component, which will require additional environmental review and a public process anyway.

CM Richardson noted that once the EIR is certified, a General Plan amendment will come to the City Council.  She asked about the next steps in the process.  Mr. Prince said that if the City Council and the voters approve the project, the prezoning and annexation proposal will go to LAFCO.

CM Conway recalled that a resident of San Francisco’s Bayview district expressed concern about the impact of the development on the local water and sewer systems.  He asked if the EIR dealt with possible off-site impacts.  Mr. Prince referred to the section on public services.  He said the EIR concludes there is adequate sewer capacity to accommodate this project.  He added that the local utility providers will need to certify capacity as part of later permit approvals.

CM Conway asked about traffic impacts.  Mr. Prince stated that the traffic model in the EIR assumes the total build-out contemplated in the General Plan and regional projections.

CM Conway noted a homeowners association will eventually assume responsibility for maintaining vegetation on the slopes, but the County is responsible for surrounding HCP areas.  He asked how those responsibilities will be delineated.  City Attorney Toppel said the process will be the same as that used for the Northeast Ridge; the developer will execute a deed conveying a portion of the property to the County, and the County will be responsible for maintaining the open space areas.  He noted the homeowners association will be primarily responsible for maintaining developed areas within the project, and the City enforces those provisions.

CM Conway drew attention to Page 20, mentioning the CC&R’s prohibition on allowing pets to roam.  He observed that it will be difficult to contain feral cats and prevent them from encroaching on endangered areas.  Ms. Malamut said there is a requirement that the entire development be fenced, and there are various types of fences that can be effective in containing both cats and dogs.

CM Barnes said his wife and other volunteers have been trapping cats at Oyster Point for Genentech for about fifteen years, and she advised that trapping is the only effective way to eliminate cats.  He noted the trapped feral cats are tested for diseases, neutered, and released, and this method has been working well.  CM Barnes commented that an alternative would be to ban cats from the development.

City Manager Holstine commented that the CC&R’s at the Northeast Ridge allow only indoor cats.

CM Conway noted the project calls for three separate water tanks rather than a single tank.  Mayor Bologoff said the City Engineer recommended separate tanks to ensure proper circulation and reliability.  

CM Conway asked for clarification regarding the unstable fill in the quarry pit.  Mr. Prince said the plan calls for removal of undifferentiated fill and replacement with engineered fill.  He added that Ted Sayre, consultant from Cotton Shires Associates, was present to answer questions about geotechnical issues.

CM Conway said he understood there were underground springs and a lake at the quarry site, and he questioned the safety of building on top of those water features.  He noted many other houses in Brisbane that were built over springs have experienced leaks, foundation weaknesses, and other problems.  Mr. Prince responded that the design of the geotechnical mitigation measures calls for a drainage system under the fill to divert groundwater and prevent pooling of surface water.  He added that the EIR analysis looks at the site in its present condition rather than going back to a time in the past when a pond may have existed.

Ms. Malamut said the hydrology and water quality section discusses all of the water features on the quarry site as well as the watershed, springs, and drainage in the area.  Mr. Prince noted that if the project had proposed using the groundwater, there would have been further investigation of the entire basin.  He advised that the quarry floor contains no valuable biological habitat because quarry operations entail regular scraping and removal of surface runoff.

CM Conway commented that it would be better to collect the water rather than let it flow to the Bay.  He suggested looking into a graywater system.

Mr. Toppel emphasized that the EIR analyzes existing conditions and how they impact the project.  He clarified that once the City Council certifies the EIR, the project itself will come back for approval.  He said the Council can impose conditions of approval and require certain elements at that time, and the wetlands features can be addressed then.

Mr. Breault acknowledged that there are certain times of the year when water flows down into Owl Canyon and flood ponds, but noted there are other times of year when the area is dry.  He noted the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission has asked all water purchasers to investigate alternative local sources of water to provide emergency supplies in the event of a Hetch Hetchy closure.  He said the staff has been investigating possible options, but no viable local source of water has been identified.

CM Conway asked the City’s consultant to respond to the concerns raised in the letter from Lee Panza.  Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires Associates, acknowledged Mr. Panza’s safety concerns.  He said a world-renowned expert in rock mechanics and slope stability reviewed the geotechnical work.

With respect to Mr. Panza’s point about the inability of any analytical tools and techniques to predict with certainty what will happen at the site, Mr. Sayre agreed, and noted “certainty” is an extremely high standard.  He said geotechnical engineers are dealing with materials with more variable properties than man-made materials, but design parameters can be increased to ensure very high levels of safety to help offset these uncertainties.  For example, Mr. Sayre noted, the size, capacity, and placement of the catchment areas and berms in this project have been enlarged substantially to provide an extra margin of safety.  He added that he has worked on three residential developments in quarries, and this project is the most conservative design of the three.

Mr. Sayre reported that he visited a number of quarries in the Bay Area immediately after the Loma Prieta earthquake, and noticed only minor rockfalls, no major failures.  He noted the Quarry is generally surrounded by unweathered, hard rock rims.

Mr. Sayre said Mr. Panza’s letter raises a concern about the possibility of large masses of rock tumbling down and creating self-induced downdrafts, like an incident that occurred in Yosemite in 1996.  He noted the Yosemite event involved a huge, unfractured rock that fell from a high rim onto the valley below, creating an air blast that knocked down about 1,000 trees in the vicinity.  He stated that the vertical fall needed to achieve the level of acceleration needed for an air blast would be at least 600 feet, and the type of rock at the Quarry would fracture and break as it fell. 

Mr. Sayre noted Mr. Panza indicated the jointed nature of the Quarry slopes and the extensive weathering clearly indicates potential for multiple-bench progressive failures.  He noted that the Jacobs report did look at the possibility of simultaneous multiple-bench failure, and those consultants also concluded that type of event is unlikely, for the reasons already explained.

Mr. Sayre said Mr. Panza also asked what happened when rocks fall onto talus piles in catchment areas at the base of slopes.  He explained that talus is an effective absorber of energy, causing fallen rocks to slow down and roll after impact rather than bounce.

CM Conway noted a speaker at the last meeting indicated the area was of historical importance to the Ohlone Indians, and he asked for more details on that issue.  Ms. Malamut said the initial study concluded that the Quarry site had already been disturbed to such an extent that it had very low potential for significant cultural resources.

CM Conway asked about possible impacts on siltation of the lagoon.  Ms. Malamut responded that the EIR did not evaluate the effects of the current quarry conditions; rather, the study looked at impacts of the proposed project on hydrology and water quality.  She noted there are mitigation measures to address stormwater runoff, water quality, and control of erosion and sedimentation.  She said she did not have any information on how runoff impacted the lagoon.

Mr. Breault reported that the City of Brisbane conducted a lagoon sedimentation study a few years ago, and baseline assessments had just been completed.  He offered to provide copies of that report to the City Council.

CM Richardson noted the specific plan is supposed to be consistent with the General Plan, but in this case, the General Plan needs to be amended to accommodate this project.  Mr. Prince clarified that if the EIR is certified, the next step will be consideration of a General Plan amendment to allow residential development.  If the amendment is approved, the specific plan will need to be found to be consistent with the amended General Plan.

CM Conway said he understood a development agreement is required, and he asked if that document should be part of the EIR.  Mr. Toppel said the development agreement incorporates all project approvals, so it will be finalized after the specific plan is approved and the PD permit is issued.  He noted the voters will need to ratify residential use and the property will need to be annexed to the City before the development agreement goes into effect.  Mr. Toppel advised that a proposed development agreement has been submitted and approved by the City as to form.

CM Conway noted a number of speakers had commented that the EIR was outdated.  Mr. Prince reviewed the sequence and chronology involved in preparing and updating the EIR.  He drew attention to the consultant letters appended to the staff report.

CM Conway acknowledged that no EIR can be perfect, so the decision before the Council is what constitutes an adequate disclosure of the possible environmental impacts of the project.

Mr. Prince said the staff considers the EIR a good-faith full disclosure effort to provide relevant facts, including the fact that there is some degree of risk and uncertainty with respect to geotechnical issues.

CM Conway asked what the value of the site would be in its current condition.  Owen Poole, applicant representative, said the value of the site depends on its possible uses and market factors.

Mayor Bologoff noted there have been damaging landslides in Brisbane in the past, and serious earthquakes are a risk for the entire Bay Area.  In response, he said, the City should insist on the highest degree of safety possible, an issue that will be addressed when the project comes forward.  Mayor Bologoff expressed confidence that the people of Brisbane are competent to decide whether residential use should be allowed.

CM Richardson commented that throughout this process, she has been using the City’s responses to deficiencies as a yardstick to determine the adequacy of the analysis.  She acknowledged that it was impossible to ensure complete safety, but said she was satisfied that the deficiencies have been addressed.  

CM Conway advised that he intended to vote against certifying the EIR because the analysis did not consider enough alternatives.  He objected to having to decide between housing and the current quarry operations.  CM Conway called for a vote on the pending motion.

The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Conway opposed).

Mr. Prince said the staff will bring back a resolution with findings.  He suggested setting dates for additional hearings on the project at regular City Council meetings or special meetings.  He proposed taking the General Plan amendment, rezoning, and the specific plan at the next hearing.

When the Council adopts the resolution certifying the EIR, Mr. Toppel recommended communicating to the public the intention of placing the whole issue of residential use on the ballot, and that the outcome of that vote will be binding on all parties.  He suggested reviewing proposed ballot language and an agreement expressing that intent at the same meeting as the resolution certifying the EIR.

Mr. Holstine proposed scheduling time at each of the next several regular Council meetings for this project.  He said the staff will prepare an updated meeting schedule for the next meeting.

Mayor Bologoff expressed his appreciation to Beth Grossman and other members of the local arts community who put on the recent art sharing evening.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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